

























































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































































Christina Abreu, Director of the Center for Latino and Latin American Studies at Northern
[llinois University, concludes that Professor Viera-Vargas's academic and public-facing
scholarly work meets the criteria for tenure outlined in the NCF Faculty Handbook. Dr. Abreu
notes that Professor Viera-Vargas “has established an original, coherent, and meaningful
research agenda” in exploring the history of musical expression in Puerto Rico and the
Caribbean. Dr. Abreu describes two recent publications that “showcase Dr. Viera-Vargas's
keen ability to offer alternative readings of texts — in this case, popular music — supported by
historical context, theoretical positioning, and clear argumentation.” Dr. Abreu notes additional
significant accomplishments and contributions from Professor Viera-Vargas, including three
invited lectures (at Southern College, Florida International University, and Union Institute and
University) and the development of a “Musical Map of Puerto Rico” website.

Benjamin Lapidus, Professor of Music at the John Jay College of Criminal Justice, CUNY,
unequivocally recommends Professor Viera-Vargas be awarded tenure, in large part due to his
“solid, rigorous, nuanced, accessible, and appealing” scholarship. In addition to providing
positive evaluations of a book chapter, three articles, and Music Map of Puerto Rico, Dr.
Lapidus points to a forthcoming book and Professor Viera-Vargas's activity as a performer of
Afro-Puerto Rican and Caribbean music as demonstrating his contributions as a
scholar-practitioner.

Juan Eduardo Wolf, Associate Professor at the University of Oregon, recommends Professor
Viera-Vargas for tenure, based on his research record and teaching qualities. This external
evaluator notes articles in peer-reviewed journals (Latin American Music Review for Latin
American music studies and Centro Journal for Puerto Rican Studies), a book chapter, the
Musical Map of Puerto Rico, and his professional service of academic book reviews show “a
body of work growing in stature that is likely to continue.”

In addition to the publications, presentations, and performances listed above, Professor
Viera-Vargas was selected in 2019 to participate as a Fellow in the National Endowment for the
Humanities Summer Institute on “José Marti and the Immigrant Communities of Florida in Cuban
Independence and the Dawn of the American Century.” His selection for this Institute, along
with his positions on the editorial boards of several journals, testifies to the high regard in which
he is held by his peers. Well-known in Puerto Rico for his musicianship, Professor Viera-Vargas
has participated in recordings and performances with Jerry Ferrao, Plena Adentro, and Sarasota
Contemporary Dance, among others. He is not only a major asset to New College students, but
also to local and international musical communities in Florida, Puerto Rico, and beyond.

Section 4.6.2 of the Faculty Handbook provides guidelines on assessing the scholarly and
professional activities of a candidate for tenure:

Objective peer review of the candidate’s work by scholars external to the College is
required. In addition, evaluative review by the candidate’s Division Chair and Provost
is required. The contribution of a candidate for tenure must be judged against the
national standards in the discipline, focusing on the significance of the work and the
quality of the contribution made, rather than on the quantity of publications,
performances, or exhibitions.






























Daniel Hernandez <dhernandez@ncf.edu>

Fwd: Tenure Recommendation - Hugo Vlera-Vargas
David Brickhouse <dbrickhouse@ncf.edu> Tue, Mar 26, 2024 at 1:30 PM
To: Daniel Hernandez <dhernandez@ncf.edu>

Sent from my iPhone

Begin forwarded message:

From: dbrickhouse@ncf.edu

Date: March 19, 2024 at 4:39:35 PM EDT

To: David Rancourt <drancourt@ncf.edu>

Cc: Richard Corcoran <rcorcoran@ncf.edu>

Subject: Tenure Recommendation - Hugo Vlera-Vargas

Provost Rancourt,

Pursuant to Section 15.5 of the NCUFF Collective Bargaining Agreement, please find the attached written
statement from President Corcoran detailing the extraordinary circumstances warranting his
recommendation to deny tenure for the above-referenced candidate.

David Brickhouse, Esq.

Vice President

Legal Affairs & Human Resources
New College of Florida

5800 Bay Shore Road
Sarasota, FL 34243

W: 941.487.4106

.D Memo - Tenure Recommendation Hugo Viera-Vargas.pdf
118K
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MEMORANDUM

TO: David Rancourt, Interim Provost
FROM: Richard Corcoran, President
DATE: March 19, 2024

SUBJECT:  Tenure Recommendation: Hugo Viera-Vargas

Pursuant to Section 15.5 of the New College of Florida Board of Trustees and New
College United Faculty of Florida Collective Bargaining Agreement (the “CBA”) and Section
4.5 of the Faculty Handbook, I am submitting this memorandum as my statement detailing the
extraordinary circumstances warranting my decision that is contrary to the Interim Provost’s
recommendation regarding awarding tenure related to the candidate identified in the above-
referenced subject line (the “Candidate”). In accordance with the Sections referenced herein,
please supply copies of this memorandum to the Candidate and the Provost’s Advisory
Committee.

For the reasons set forth below, I find the Candidate’s documented accomplishments,
ability, and probable future productivity does not meet the high expectations necessary for
awarding tenure at New College. Accordingly, I recommend the Board of Trustees deny tenure
to the Candidate. This recommendation is based on extraordinary circumstances, as at the time
the Provost made his recommendation, a significant portion of the materials required to be
included in the Candidate’s tenure file had not been provided, including but not limited to: a
current vita, copy of Candidate’s initial appointment letter, copies of faculty year-end activity
reports, assignment of duties letters for each semester, student evaluations, syllabi and course
descriptions, and copies of papers and publications.

Analysis

Evaluation for tenure involves three primary components: (1) teaching (including
advising); (2) research/creative work; and (3) service to the College, profession, and the
community. See Guidelines for Tenure and Promotion, New College of Florida, June 2003.!
Additionally, Section 15.3 (Criteria for Tenure) of the CBA provides the decision must consider:

(1) Annual performance evaluations;

(2) The needs of the division/unit and college;

(3) The contributions of the employee to the employee’s academic unit (program,
division/unit); and

! Incorporated by Section 15.3(a) of the CBA.
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(4) The contributions the employee is expected to make to the College

Accordingly, tenure “will be granted only to persons of significant achievement,
especially in teaching, research/creative activity and service. As a minimum standard for tenure
and/or promotion, there must be evidence of strong performance in both teaching and scholarship
and outstanding achievement in at least one of these areas.” See Guidelines for Tenure and
Promotion at p. 1. This requires a judgment be made that the Candidate’s record represents a
pattern indicative of a lifetime of continued accomplishment and productivity. Id.

Teaching

“The first step in the tenure decision process is an evaluation of effectiveness in
teaching.” See Guidelines for Tenure and Promotion at p. 2. “Teaching of the highest quality is
given top priority at New College in any assessment of a faculty member’s overall performance.”
See Faculty Handbook § 4.6.1. Accordingly, “[u]nless a determination is made that the candidate
is an effective teacher, tenure will not be granted.” See Guidelines for Tenure and Promotion at
p. 2. To evaluate a candidate’s effectiveness in teaching, we must look at both quantitative and
qualitative information for the period under review. See Faculty Handbook § 4.6.1(2).

Quantitative data includes evidence such as: the number of students enrolled in regular
courses, tutorials, and ISPs; sponsorship of student contracts; and thesis sponsorship and service
of baccalaureate committees. See Faculty Handbook § 4.6.1(2). While the Provost’s Advisory
Committee found in its recommendation that the Candidate’s “course enrollment numbers seem
to be on par, for the most part, with the average enrollments in Music and Caribbean and Latin
American studies,” the Candidate’s average enrollment for the period under review is only 6.1
students.” This means the Candidate’s average class size is 47% smaller than the average NCF
faculty members’ during the same time period (11.4 students), 39% smaller than the average
Music class (10 students), and places the Candidate in the bottom 5% of faculty who have taught
at least 10 classes since 2018.

Similarly, from 2018-2023, the Candidate has only sponsored a total of 29 contracts
(average of 5.8 per year), 9 tutorials (average of 1.8 per year), 3 theses (average of 0.6 per year),
and served on 15 baccalaureate committees (average of 3 per year). While the Provost’s
Advisory Committee chose not to address these deficiencies in its recommendation of the
Candidate, these objective metrics simply do not demonstrate a “pattern indicative of a lifetime
of continued accomplishment and productivity.” See Guidelines for Tenure and Promotion at p.
2.

In short, the Candidate’s performance in this area does not meet expectations for granting
tenure. Under these circumstances, it is not necessary to opine on the remaining evaluation
factors, because “[u]nless a determination is made that the candidate is an effective teacher,
tenure will not be granted.” See Guidelines for Tenure and Promotion at p. 2.

2 This does not include the enrollment from two classes in the 2021-2022 Academic Year, which the Candidate co-
taught. If the co-caught classes are included, the average enrollment is still only 6.9 students.
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Daniel Hernandez <dhernandez@ncf.edu>

Rebuttal to Tenure Recommendation

Hugo Viera-Vargas <hviera-vargas@ncf.edu> Tue, Mar 26, 2024 at 1:14 PM
To: Daniel Hernandez <dhernandez@ncf.edu>

Dear Mr. Hernandez,

Enclosed is my rebuttal letter addressed to the Board of Trustees of New College of Florida. | am confident that your
meticulous attention will ensure this important document is duly added to my tenure file. Additionally, | would greatly
appreciate it if you could notify the members of the Board of Trustees, the President of New College of Florida, and the
Provost about the submission of my rebuttal letter.

Best regards,

Hugo Viera-Vargas

Message for the Member of the Board of Trustees

Dear Members of the Board of Trustees,

I am writing to formally contest President Corcoran’s negative recommendation regarding my tenure application. This
recommendation contradicts the favorable evaluations | received from my colleagues and various committees at New
College. | wish to highlight that all necessary documentation was complete and available since the beginning of the review
process, addressing the concerns about incomplete files.

My record demonstrates excellence in teaching, exceeding the Faculty Handbook’s criteria and offering a depth of
engagement beyond traditional classroom settings. Furthermore, the President’s assessment primarily focused on
quantitative factors like class size, which overlooks the broader context of fluctuating student enrollments and the
qualitative impact of my work.

External reviewers have positively acknowledged my contributions to research and service and are in line with the
college’s standards. | respectfully request the Board to review my application and consider all these factors to ensure a
fair and comprehensive evaluation of my tenure.

| appreciate your consideration.

Sincerely,
Dr. Hugo René Viera-Vargas

Associate Professor

Caribbean and Latin American Studies and Music
New College of Florida

Personal Webpage

Mapa musical de Puerto Rico
https://hviera-vargas.youcanbook.me

ﬂ Rebuttal Letter Hugo Viera-Vargas Tenure Recomendation (final).pdf
184K
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Division of Humanities

To: The Board of Trustees of New College of Florida

From: Dr. Hugo René Viera-Vargas (Associate Professor of Caribbean and Latin American
Studies and Music)

Date: March 26, 2024

Subject: Rebuttal Letter Regarding the Negative Tenure Recommendation by the President of
New College of Florida for Dr. Hugo René Viera-Vargas

Pursuant to Section 15.5 of the New College United Faculty of Florida Collective Bargaining
Agreement, | am submitting this letter to formally dispute the president's adverse
recommendation of my tenure application.

Summary

In contrast to the favorable evaluations from my peers in my discipline, division colleagues, the
Provost Advisory Committee, the chair of the Humanities Division, and the Provost of New
College of Florida, President Corcoran’s unfavorable recommendation for my tenure application
was primarily grounded in a simplistic quantitative analysis. This analysis scrutinized aspects
such as the enrollment numbers in my courses, tutorials, and ISPs, my involvement in
sponsoring student contracts and theses, and my service on baccalaureate committees. In the
president's opinion, | "simply do not demonstrate a ‘pattern indicative of a lifetime of continued
accomplishment and productivity.” (President Memorandum, March 19, 2024, p. 2. [Quote from
Guidelines for Tenure and Promotion at p. 2.]). Through carefully examining the content in my
file, | demonstrate that | have certainly met and, in some areas, exceeded the expectations for
meritorious attainment of tenure. It is salient to note that despite the president's generally
negative tone toward my tenure application, no deficiencies are mentioned in the other two
areas of faculty involvement: Research and Service. Also, the quality of my teaching and
student mentoring was not mentioned as a reason for denying an almost unanimously
recommended tenure.

The letter from President Corcoran states that "at the time the Provost made his
recommendation, a significant portion of the materials required to be included in the Candidate’s



tenure file had not been provided" (p.1). Yet, all materials required for review were available to
all appropriate parties from the beginning of my formal review process in October 2023.

In light of the president's allegations, a thorough rectification must take place to ensure fairness
and integrity in the tenure evaluation process moving forward.

Claim of irregularities with my file

It is important to highlight that my file had been completed when Provost Thiessen submitted his
recommendation letter on February 16, 2024. Comprising two sections — |. General Info
Section and Il. Evaluation Section — and an additional folder with documentation used for
External Reviewers, the file underwent formal closure on October 31. Subsequently, the entire
file was made available to the faculty for a divisional vote, which concluded on November 20,
2023. Concurrently, the Chair of the Division of Humanities and the Provost Advisory Committee
had full access to my file for their reviews, and all documentation was submitted to the Provost
in January 2024 for his review. Although candidates are responsible for ensuring all materials
are included in the files, we do not have editing privileges over the files, particularly once the file
is closed. Therefore, administrators are responsible for making these documents available to
the Provost, President, and members of the Board of Trustees. On March 11, at 5:15 pm, |,
along with all other candidates, received an email from Vice Provost Bradley Thiessen stating
that
“In reviewing the Tenure and/or Promotion Application, we noticed that ‘The Evaluation
File’ is supposed to include documents within two sections ... The tenure packets, as
signed, refer to these documents but do not include them. To make sure we provide the
information listed in the Tenure Application — and to ensure the President and Board
can make as informed of a decision as possible — we have placed these additional
documents into the shared folders linked below. Even though you’ve seen all these
documents (and they were maintained in shared folders created within each Division),
we're going to treat this as though we have inserted information into your tenure
application. This means you have five days to provide a rebuttal. With this five-day
rebuttal period, here’s an updated timeline leading to the April 11 BOT meeting:” (see
attached Dr. Thiessen email, March 11, 2024).

Dr. Thiessen indicated in the email that Amy Reid, Alberto Portugal, Patrick McDonald, and
David (no last name) had access to each candidate's file. | also noticed that Christopher
Stafyleras, executive assistant in the Finance & Administration office, and David Brickhouse
were granted access to my file. The updated timeline allowed the faculty to offer rebuttals
regarding this greater access to the files and provided the President additional time to review
the files. It is evident that the President’s lack of access to materials was not in my control, that
administrators realized their mistake, corrected it, and offered additional time to review the
whole file.

In conclusion, the outlined process offers compelling evidence refuting the implication in the
President's memorandum that missing materials in the tenure file were somehow due to my



failure. The provost and the president had full access to my evaluation file with added time for
review, so a comprehensive view of the documentation required for the tenure evaluation was
possible.

Analysis of my teaching effectiveness

On the first page of the memorandum, the president notes that “the first step in the tenure
decision process is an evaluation of effectiveness in teaching” (Guidelines for Tenure and
Promotion on p. 2) and that “teaching of the highest quality is given top priority at New College
in any assessment of a faculty member's overall performance” (Faculty Handbook § 4.6.1). It
also underlines that “[ulnless a determination is made that the candidate is an effective
professor, tenure will not be granted” (Faculty Handbook § 4.6.1). Finally, he emphasizes that
"to evaluate a candidate's effectiveness in teaching, we must look at both quantitative and
qualitative information for the period under review" (Faculty Handbook § 4.6.1(2).

As evidenced below, | not only fulfill but surpass all seven (7) criteria outlined in § 4.6.1 of the
Faculty Handbook pertaining to assessment of teaching effectiveness. | consistently maintain
high academic standards, ensuring rigor and intellectual growth in the classroom. Additionally, |
meticulously prepare for each session, demonstrating thorough organization and delivering
informative and stimulating instruction. Furthermore, | remain open to innovation, readily
integrating new teaching techniques to enhance student learning experiences. Moreover, |
diligently provide timely feedback on student work throughout the semester and promptly
address their official evaluations at the semester’s conclusion. Beyond the classroom, | actively
mentor students and offer guidance and support. Moreover, my success as an academic advisor
further underscores my commitment to student success and academic excellence.

The Faculty Handbook (§ 4.6.1 (2)) stipulates the methods to evaluate the quality of teaching. It
explicitly mentions: “Qualitative material will include course syllabi, student course evaluations,
narrative evaluations of students, contracts, and contract certifications, as well as letters from
students, alumnae/i, and colleagues, and other materials listed below:

a. Student evaluations—by both current and previously enrolled students.

b. Peer evaluations; Administrative evaluations.

c. Course materials such as syllabi (see Appendix 3); Other material may be

included at the candidate’s discretion.

d. Contracts, contract certifications, and course evaluations (to be provided in a

convenient form by the Registrar’s Office).”

The contents of my file unequivocally demonstrate that | fulfill the criteria essential for meriting
tenure. The assessments provided by the Provost Advisory Committee (PAC), Chairs, and
Provost offer comprehensive and positive evaluations, meticulously weighing all evidence of the
quality of my teaching. | will, however, highlight some key evidence below to underscore the
strength of my teaching record. Additionally, | will delve into the importance of exercising caution
and providing a thorough context when employing quantitative measures to evaluate
performance.



President Corcoran's memorandum acknowledges the importance of reviewing teaching
effectiveness using qualitative and quantitative measures. However, his evaluation does not
incorporate the qualitative aspects outlined in the Faculty Handbook § 4.6.1 and mentioned
above. | invite the members of the Board of Trustees to maintain the integrity of the evaluation
process and provide a comprehensive assessment that captures the full scope of my
contributions and effectiveness.

Teacher effectiveness is defined “as the practical outputs of teaching. These outputs are
quantitative—student learning, as calculated by value-added assessments (which measure how
much a specific teacher improves an individual student’s learning) or other rigorous measures.”
(Japp, 2009) Using only the number of students to measure effective teaching overlooks the
multifaceted nature of the teaching profession and the diverse needs of our students. Teaching
effectiveness involves cultivating critical thinking skills, fostering creativity, nurturing emotional
intelligence, and instilling a lifelong love of learning. Student evaluations of my courses and their
letters during the various stages of the review demonstrate that | implement the
above-mentioned elements pedagogically and effectively. Students’ evaluations of my teaching
indicate that | meet their needs and create a supportive learning environment. They depict me
as helpful, accessible, and organized, and they speak highly about the quality of my class
discussions and overall instruction. In my 2020-2021 Annual Review, the division chair praised
my work after reading my student evaluations and mentioned, "Student evaluations are very
positive, with students in both fall classes praising the interesting material and your ability to
guide them through it.” This recognition affrms my commitment to delivering high-quality
education and teaching effectiveness. (Annual Review, 2018-2019)

The student evaluations (2018-2023) describe me as an accessible teacher who fosters open
communication and approachability. | make myself available to address students' questions,
concerns, and academic needs and provide guidance, feedback, and resources to facilitate
comprehension and growth. One student noted: “The professor was great. He facilitated the
conversation throughout the class very well. The way that he pushed for us to question our
thoughts and encouraged us to take on different perspectives throughout the semester was very
helpful. He [Viera-Vargas] allowed for an open space to ask questions and to discuss them and
broaden our ideas about the material we explored. This course was very thought-inducing, and |
attribute a lot of this to the professor” (Student evaluation, Fall 2022). In another evaluation, the
student wrote that the professor “was an engaging and intelligent teacher...he was able to
clearly and concisely explain topics and concepts...[and] was very accessible... It was great
having a professor who knew Latino and American history so well.” As is evident in the file,
student evaluations commend my skillful facilitation of class discussions. This underscores my
teaching effectiveness and commitment to encouraging participation, thus fostering an
interactive learning environment conducive to student involvement and collaboration. Moreover,
my emphasis on prompting students to question their thoughts and explore alternative
perspectives highlights my dedication to nurturing critical thinking skills, fostering intellectual
curiosity and open-mindedness to divergent perspectives, and offering deep learning
experiences.



All my student evaluations and my syllabi, which are included in the files prepared for my tenure
review and that will be available to the members of the BoT demonstrate that | am an organized
teacher who demonstrates careful planning and execution of my lessons, creating a structured
and efficient learning environment that maximizes student engagement and learning outcomes.
In their assessment, the PAC acknowledged the quality of my syllabi and commented that they
are “well-developed, starting with an interesting summary of the material and a clear statement
of learning outcomes or objectives” (PAC Fourth-year Review, April 5, 2022). This is further
evident in students’ comments about the organization of my courses. One, for instance, noted
that my course was “well-designed... and was impressed with the way that [Viera-Vargas]
systematically linked assignments into a ‘chain’ of requirements that built on one another: the
two book reports led to the historiographical essay, which led to the narrative essay. Here was a
professor who was not only teaching a course but also teaching research, organization, and
writing skills to students--many of whom will likely continue to graduate school. This method is
an excellent idea. | have not seen it practiced so well in other schools” (student evaluation,
spring 2020).

| hope that as members of the Board of Trustees, you will fully acknowledge all evidence of my
teaching effectiveness, ensuring that your decision accurately reflects the impactful
contributions of the high quality of my teaching in nurturing student success and fostering a
culture of excellence in education.

Contextual Enroliment Trends

The president's analysis, which focuses on my average enrollment and class size compared to
the institution's averages, fails to consider the broader institutional context, especially the
notable fluctuations in student enroliment at New College of Florida between 2018 and 2022. An
objective analysis of the enroliment data from New College of Florida demonstrates declines
between 2018 and 2021, with an uptick in 2022. From 2018 to 2019, there was a significant
decrease of approximately 13.00%, indicating a substantial decline in student enrollment. This
trend continued with another reduction of about 8.00% from 2019 to 2020, suggesting a
continued downward trajectory. However, the rate of decline slowed slightly, with a smaller
decrease of around 2.00% observed from 2020 to 2021. If we focus only on 2018 to 2021, the
enroliment decreased by approximately 21.00%. This significant decline suggests a substantial
shift in the student population over the three years. If | add 2022, an interesting positive turn
occurred, with a slight increase of approximately 6.00% in enroliment. Yet, overall enroliment
decreased by approximately 17.00% from 2018 to 2022'. The objective analysis of the
enroliment data highlights a significant decrease in student enroliment from 2018 to 2022. It is
essential to remember that the global COVID-19 pandemic impacted the number of students in
higher education.

The above conditions led the New College administration not to consider class size as much as
it had in assessing the faculty’s teaching effectiveness. This is reflected in my first Annual

' Data was taken from New College of Florida Accountability Plan, 2023, p. 17. (BOT, Approved June 16,
2023)



Review (2018-2019), when the chair of the division commented that “our current faculty: student
ratio is 1:8, so previous campus averages (enrollment avg.17 per class; 8 ISPs; 2.4 thesis
sponsored; 5.5 baccalaureate examinations inclusive; 28 contract advisees per academic year)
are no longer pertinent, although they may be useful information to consider when we return to
1:12 or higher” ((Annual Review, 2018-2019). Furthermore, in a memo dated January 28, 2021,
Provost Suzanne Sherman highlighted a decrease in the student-to-faculty ratio. She
commented: “We currently have a 7:1 student/faculty ratio, and this will naturally lead to a
number of courses with a small number of students. Please don't worry if your course
enrollment is small. While it may not feel ideal, it can be an opportunity for building strong bonds
with and between students” (Suzanne Sherman, email to the faculty, January 28, 2021). The
evaluation of tenure candidates should align faithfully with the initial employment conditions set
at the time of hiring. | received explicit assurance on two separate occasions (Annual Review,
2018-2019 & Suzanne Sherman's email to the faculty, January 28, 2021) that class size would
not be a major factor in evaluating my performance. However, contrary to this understanding,
class size has been disproportionately emphasized in the recommendation to deny my tenure,
overshadowing the high quality of my contributions. This incongruity not only undermines the
assurances given to me at the start of my tenure track but also overlooks the comprehensive
scope of my dedication and success in this role.

Beyond Classroom Teaching

Teaching effectiveness transcends the boundaries of traditional classroom settings, manifesting
in various contexts outside the confines of lecture halls and textbooks. In my 4th year review
(you can find my 4th year PAC Review in my tenure file), the PAC acknowledged that "Professor
Viera-Vargas also served as an informal advisor to students he worked with when programming
events, such as for Latinx Heritage Month. Multiple students wrote letters describing the positive
impact he had on their planning committees" (PAC, 4ht year review, p. 1). In a letter to the PAC,
a student wrote that professor Viera-Vargas

“is the unique kind of professor which takes great care in getting to know his students as
people outside of his classroom. He has taken the time and initiative to get to know me,
assist me in my goals, and given me useful advice which has shone light on
opportunities | never knew existed. An example is the Revista Cruce magazine
publication that Profesor Viera-Vargas facilitated. Dr.Viera-Vargas used his knowledge
and connections outside the classroom to offer an opportunity to LatinX NCF students to
get published in the Puerto Rican magazine, Revista Cruce. | am extremely grateful for
the work he put in to not only offer us this chance, but the time put outside to read, edit,
and advise us on our pieces. Being officially published is a huge accomplishment for me,
and it is one | would never have found without Dr.Viera-Vargas” (Student Letter sent to
the PAC, February 27, 2022).

The PAC has praised my teaching as "effective and impactful," acknowledging the significance
of teaching effectiveness in both formal and informal settings. They have advised me to
document more of my informal teaching and mentoring activities, such as those during Latinx


https://issuu.com/revistacruce/docs/edicion_especial_-_identidades_-_y_dossier_-_19_de

Heritage Month, tutorials, or Independent Study Projects (ISPs). Notably, | have conducted a
group ISP in Afro-Caribbean drumming, which has enriched the college's cultural atmosphere
through two public concerts (you can view a video recording of one of the concerts in my file).
The impact of this experience extends beyond the music itself, as reflected in a student's
feedback from my ISP. The student noted, "Participating in his group ISP, even briefly, has
significantly enhanced my comfort and engagement in classes. | attribute this to the strong
community atmosphere he fosters and his attentive teaching approach. In just a month, he
deepened our understanding of Puerto Rico's social realities and taught us a new musical
instrument, marking a transformative educational experience" (student letter sent to the PAC,
October 2023). This feedback also underscores the value and quality of the learning
experiences | provide outside the classroom.

My effectiveness as a teacher is not contingent on class size; | am equally committed and
impactful whether teaching one student or twenty-five. The president's approach, which equates
effectiveness with productivity based solely on quantitative measures, is counterproductive. It
disregards the comprehensive evaluation needed to assess teaching effectiveness accurately
and unfairly diminishes the value of my contributions to the college community. Therefore, the
BOT must consider a comprehensive approach to evaluate my effectiveness in teaching that
considers the complex interplay of factors that cannot be reduced to a single metric by
analyzing quantitative and qualitative measures, including student feedback and teacher
self-assessment, to evaluate teaching effectiveness and support continuous improvement
accurately.

Contributions in Research and Service

In my letter, | have underscored the aspects that showcase the effectiveness of my teaching, as
it was identified as the primary factor behind the president's negative recommendation.
However, it is crucial to note that there were no negative comments regarding my "service" and
academic achievements. With that said, | would like to take a moment to briefly illustrate how |
have diligently adhered to the requirements outlined in the tenure procedure for these specific
areas (Faculty Handbook (§ 4.6.2). However, members of the Board of Trustees can find ample
evidence of my achievements in research and service within my file. The most compelling
evidence lies in the four positive recommendations from external reviewers with expertise in my
two primary research areas of ethnomusicology and history. One reviewer asserted, “Dr.
Viera-Vargas has established an original, coherent, and meaningful research agenda that
contributes to bodies of knowledge at the intersections of race, gender, music, Caribbean, and
Latin American history” (Dr. Christina D. Abreu, September 25, 2023, p. 2). The tone and
assessment of the other external reviewers align with the opinion conveyed by Dr Abreu. The
review conducted by the Provost Advisory Committee synthesizes the overall support of my
peers regarding my research pursuits. In my fourth-year review, they noted that Professor
Viera-Vargas “pursues an ambitious research agenda in his historical and social explorations of
Puerto Rican and Caribbean musical expressions, revealing the role of imperialism, race,
gender, and resistance. His scholarly and creative production includes articles, an edited
volume, an edited themed journal edition, a ground-breaking website, as well as lectures and


https://sites.google.com/ncf.edu/music-puerto-rico/p%C3%A1gina-principal

performances” (PAC Fourth-year Review, April 5, 2022). In conclusion, the overwhelmingly
positive feedback from colleagues in my research areas of ethnomusicology and history, as well
as the cohesive assessment provided by the Provost Advisory Committee, underscores the
significance of my scholarly contributions.

My service to the college and the broader community is equally evident in the PAC review,
indicating my commitment to the institution, my field of study, and my civic engagement in
Sarasota and beyond. During my tenure at New College, | have been deeply involved in various
service roles, contributing significantly to the academic and cultural environment of the college.
This includes active participation in key committees like the International and Area Studies
Committee for two years, the Committee for Campus Climate and Culture, and ongoing
involvement in search committees for academic positions. My service extends to organizing
significant events for Latinx Heritage Month and other cultural celebrations. | have been pivotal
in arranging student research presentations on Caribbean and Latin American history and
coordinating campus visits and community performances by musical groups (for a
comprehensive overview of all concert details, please refer to the information in my file).
Additionally, my engagement with the community is highlighted by my role as a guest lecturer at
Booker High School during Hispanic Heritage Month. Professionally, my contributions are further
evidenced by my positions on the editorial boards of Musike (the official journal of the
Conservatory of Music of Puerto Rico) and Revista Cruce, particularly in facilitating student
research publication and as a reviewer for EI Centro Journal and the Institutional Fund for
Research at the Universidad de Puerto Rico, reflecting my extensive commitment to both my
academic institution and the professional field.

This rebuttal letter aims not merely to dispute the president's recommendation but to assert my
academic endeavors' integrity, dedication, and effectiveness at New College of Florida. Through
a comprehensive analysis and substantial evidence presented herein, | have demonstrated my
commitment to excellence in teaching, research, and service to our academic community. As
highlighted, the discrepancies in the tenure evaluation process underscore a need for fair and
holistic consideration of my tenure application. | respectfully urge the Board of Trustees to
evaluate my case, considering the breadth and depth of my contributions, the irregularities in file
management, and the nuanced understanding of teaching effectiveness beyond quantitative
measures. | sincerely hope your assessment will acknowledge my value as an educator,
researcher, and community member, thereby granting the tenure that reflects my dedication and
alignment with New College of Florida's esteemed values and standards.

Respectfully,

Dr. Hugo René Viera-Vargas
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